SHNA TRANSPORTATION COMMITTEE MINUTES

OCTOBER 21, 2010

Transportation Committee members present:  Shary Bisgard, Jackie Csedo, Mary Beth Dunning, Herman Felstehausen, Liz Freitick, Lou Gardner, Delores Haak, Peg Hutnik, Edith First, Barbara Lomperski, Don Macaulay, Catherine Martin, Ruth Munz, Kurt Paradise, Tom Smith, Kathleen Spencer, Jeff Turner and Bill Whisenant

Also present:  Alderman Mark Clear, Supervisor Brett Hulsey, Christy Bachmann and Scott Langer, city engineering staff

Minutes:  The minutes of August 9, 2010 were approved as amended.

Update on University Avenue reconstruction funding and planning:   Shary Bisgard read an email from Michael Paul, who was unable to be present at the meeting.  In his email, Michael explained how he envisioned traffic lights at the Craig/University Avenue intersection could work with the existing traffic lights at the Spring Harbor Drive/University Avenue intersection.  

Scott Langer said the city had performed a traffic count and there were 17 cars turning left at peak hours from Craig Avenue.  There were under 100 cars at the peak hours from 7 to 9 a.m.  He said the numbers of cars turning left from Craig Avenue is less then expected and that a traffic signal on Craig Avenue is not justified.  

Scott said the traffic count on Norman Way doesn't warrant a signalized traffic light.  He said that signals are not a good tool for safety and that they're best for assigning right of way.

While the new Target will generate a lot of traffic, Scott said traffic will be spread out through the day and evening hours on University Avenue.

Scott also said the one year delay in University Avenue reconstruction will allow the city to study traffic control in more detail.  He said every intersection will have 

a turn lane during construction. 

Mark Clear said the Metropolitan Planning Organization approved a modification of their plan that includes more dollars for University Avenue reconstruction.  He said the city and county will need to include the difference in cost in their 2012 budgets.  

Grant for underpass:  Christy Backmann said that the state and federal Departments of Transportation have approved a $350,000 Safe Routes to Schools grant for construction of a new underpass at Spring Harbor Drive.  City staff will need to work out an exact cost estimate. Christy estimated it at a half million dollars.  The city will ask Dane County to share in the underpass cost.  Where the underpass is located will be important to hold down costs.  If Madison Gas &Electric (MG&E) and the American Transmission Company (ATC) have to relocate utilities, it will drive up the cost of the project significantly.  Christy estimated the cost of moving the sewer at $100,000.  The city has asked the KL Engineering consultant to look at relocation options for the underpass so utilities won't have to be moved and the utility companies compensated.  The KL Engineering consultant has been talking with ATC and he and the city will meet with ATC staff next month.  

Christy said the grant is tied to the underpass; if the city cannot find funds for the remainder of the cost, the grant money will have to be returned.  Christy mentioned there may be some unused federal funds of about a million dollars which staff will be pursue. Staff will investigate whether there are other possibilities for federal funding with Representative Tammy Baldwin's office.  Mark Clear said that since the grant does not cover the entire cost of the underpass, the city will have to look for other funds.  However, he said the grant does change the momentum.  

Substituting a pedestrian bridge in place of an underpass is unlikely since a bridge would have to be 17 feet high and would take up more space on the ground approach than would the underpass.

Erdman Center-generated traffic and the proposal for a half signal on University Avenue and extension of Flambeau Avenue:  The appropriate city staff was not present to discuss the proposal of a half-signal placed at the Erdman Center entrance on University Avenue.  Scott said a half-signal on University Avenue will allow University Avenue east-bound and west-bound operate independently and allow for better coordination with the other signals on University Avenue.  He said this is similar to the traffic signal at Park Street and Braxton near Meriter Hospital.  Dane County will have to approve the median opening at the Erdman Center on University Avenue.

Discussion of traffic issues on the south side of University Avenue:  Scott Langer said the most difficult issue is volume and traffic patterns.  If traffic patterns can't be changed, then the emphasis shifts to controlling traffic.  Shifting traffic to another street causes problems at that site.  Speed bumps are very effective  but Scott said that Capital Avenue on the south side of University Avenue is the main route for the fire department and it is unlikely to approve speed bumps on a connector street because it slows response time.   Scott suggested that interested Capital Avenue residents fill out the form on the city's web site and then set up a meeting with him to discuss ways of reducing speed.

He said speed boards are effective, particularly if someone is standing nearby with a clipboard to take down license numbers of speeders to report them to the police.    

Scott asked committee members to develop a list of streets likely to be most affected by construction that would benefit from signage and electric speed boards.  It was suggested Capital Avenue on both sides of University Avenue and Lake Mendota Drive should both qualify  and that there are likely other streets as well.  

Scott said it is very unlikely that the current one-way direction of St. Dunstan's Road will change since that was considered at length and rejected by city policy makers several years ago.

Other:  Scott said traffic engineering will consider a sign near Spring Harbor School that reads the speed of the cars passing by.

Jackie Csedo will coordinate a meeting with city staff on stormwater.  Faith and/or Bill Fitzpatrick will be invited to attend in addition to Herman Felstehausen, Peg Hutnik and Michael Kienitz. Sally Miley as SHNA president will be asked to attend as well. Herman suggested we ask for installation of some of the new technology now available.

Herman discussed  improving pedestrian crossings to enhance the safety and efficiency of crosswalks.  He said an important improvement is to incorporate pedestrian refuge space, giving walkers shelter from fast-moving traffic.  He is willing to take the lead on this initiative.

Next meeting:  The committee will meet next in February.  

(Minutes written by Shary Bisgard)  



